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EMERGENCY DROUGHT COST-SHARE PROGRAM 
FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

Question:
How much emergency drought funding is available?

Answer:
$3 million was approved by the Emergency Drought Commission. Each county was allocated $33,000. 

Question:
Why didn’t my district receive the full $33,000 allocation?
Answer:
Allocations for conservation districts not on county boundaries was based on the percentage of county acres that fall within the conservation district boundary.
Question:
What cost-share related actions does the district board need to take action on in a district board meeting?

Answer:
Making and recording in the board meeting minutes the decision to:

· Are local board members allowed to make application in the Program?

· Designate the authorized district representative.

· Designate the NRCS technical representative.

· Designate the district technical representative.

· Select local program year conservation practices from the OCC approved Program year guidelines.

· Establishing specific eligibility and selection criteria/priority system that will be used by the district to select successful applicants.

· Set the application period.

· Select the specific dates and places your district will advertise the program locally.

· Selecting successful applications using the eligibility and selection criteria/priority system approved by the district board.

· Will the district allow participants to request a completion date extension?

Question:
Can district directors participate in the Emergency Drought Cost-Share Program?

Answer:
Yes. If the conservation district board decides that members can apply and members choose to apply for Program Year ED2 the guidelines below must be followed.
1. Individual conservation district board members applying cannot discuss any element of the Emergency Drought Cost-Share Program including but not limited to practices, rates, average costs, selection criteria, application approval/disapprovals, cost-share payments, and extensions.

2. Individual conservation district board members applying for the Emergency Drought Cost Share Program must abstain from voting on all elements of the Program.

3. Individual conservation district board members cannot use their position as a board member to improve or elevate their individual chances of becoming successful applicant.

Question:
Can district employees participate in the Conservation Cost-Share Program?

Answer:
No. By Oklahoma Conservation Commission policy Conservation Commissioners, Conservation Commission staff, conservation district employees or the spouses of any of these people shall not be eligible to participate in the Conservation Cost-Share Program?

Question:
Are associate directors eligible to participate in the Emergency Drought Cost-Share Program?

Answer:
Yes, however the district board does have the option of making associate directors in their district ineligible.

Question:
Can the district board change the maximum payment amount?

Answer:
No. The maximum payment amount has been set at $7,500 per participant by the Commission.

Question:
Can the district board change the maximum cost-share rate?

Answer:
Yes. The maximum cost-share rate has been set at 80% by the Commission. The district board can set a cost-share rate lower than 80%.
Question: 
By what date must the district obligate all Emergency Drought Cost-Share Program funds?

Answer:
All district cost-share funds must be allocated by the end of the allocation period, December 2, 2022, as set forth in the guidance provide by the Commission.

Question:
What is the deadline for landowners to apply for emergency drought funds?

Answer:
Conservation district boards should set a deadline for accepting applications that allows adequate time for review, approval and execution of the Performance and Maintenance Agreement before December 2, 2022. 

Question:
Can an applicant apply for more than one practice in the drought program?

Answer:
Yes. The applicant cannot receive a combined amount that exceeds the $7,500 maximum cost-share amount allowed for each participant.

Question:
Can an applicant start work prior to an effective performance agreement being in place?

Answer:
No

Question:
When is the performance agreement effective?

Answer:
On the date of the last signature.

Question:
Does the district need to set a completion date for each signed Performance and Maintenance Agreement?

Answer:
No. The Commission set the completion date as February 2, 2023.

Question:
Can participants request an extension of the February 2, 2023 completion date?
Answer:
Yes. The participant must demonstrate that there are mitigating circumstances influencing their ability to complete implementation. The nature of the program requires swift action to implement practices. Extension requests must be in writing and submitted to the district board. The board can approve 30-day extensions when properly requested. Action taken by the board must be recorded in the district board meeting minutes.
Question:
Who can sign documents associated with the Emergency Drought Cost-Share Program?

Answer:
The authorized district representative will sign the Certificate of Completion and Acceptance and Performance and Maintenance Agreement. The authorized district representative must be a district board member. Any board member making application in the program cannot serve as the authorized district representative. It cannot be a district employee. Board action is required to designate the authorized district representative.


The district technical representative will certify that a pond cleanout practice meets the Commission approved standard and specification by signing the Certificate of Completion and Acceptance as well as the Certificate of Drought Conditions and Eligibility. The district technical representative may be a district employee or a district board member. Any board member making application in the program cannot serve as the district technical representative. Board action is required to designate the district technical representative.
Question:
Can the district board request additional cost-share funds, which exceed their initial allocation?

Answer:
Yes. An additional allocation request can be made by submitting the district’s allocation report no later than December 5, 2022. 
Question:
What documentation must be attached to the district’s cost-share claim?

Answer:
For each agreement listed on the claim the following back-up documentation must be attached:

· Invoices (contractor or in-kind from participant) must contain the following information: vendor name, date of purchase, purchaser’s name (the purchaser should be the cost-share participant), and materials or services purchased 
· Certification of Completion and Acceptance
· copy of participant’s Performance and Maintenance Agreement
· calculation sheet that indicates how the cost-share payment was calculated
· conservation plan
Question:
Can a participant use in-kind contributions as part of his share of the cost of constructing a practice?

Answer:
Yes. Documentation is required with the claim. Statements of in-kind service and materials for cost-share work must contain the following information:

· date of purchase (under no circumstances should dates be altered)
· purchaser’s name (The purchaser must be the cost-share participant.)
· materials or services purchased

Question:
What is the deadline to submit Program Year ED2 claims to the Commission?

Answer:
December 2, 2023, claims received after this date will be returned to the district unpaid. 

Question: 
What if a producer is approved for pond cleanout, but it rains and the practice can no longer be implemented?

Answer:
The district board should cancel the Performance and Maintenance Agreement and reallocate the funds to an approved alternate.

Question:
How do we know if a pond is eligible for pond cleanout?

Answer:
The pond must be dry or have minimal water. The district technical representative must be able to visually determine that upon completion an adequate amount of sediment has been removed from the pond to increase the storage of water during future drought events . 
Question: 
What if a producer is approved for pond cleanout, but it rains and the practice can no longer be implemented?

Answer:
The district board should cancel the Performance and Maintenance Agreement and reallocate the funds to an approved alternate.
Question:
What are the eligibility requirements to participate in the Emergency Drought Cost-Share Program?

Answer:
The following are the eligibility requirements:
· Be a district cooperator.

· Property shows signs of drought.

Question:
How do we know what size the pond is?

Answer:
The size is based on the pool area of the pond. The pool size can be measured in a mapping program.

Question:
Can pond cleanout be cost-shared on if the landowner does not use the pond for livestock water?

Answer:
No.

Question:
Is the landowner required to put the sediment removed from the pond in a certain place?
Answer:
The Pond-Sediment Removal specification provides guidelines on where to place the spoil. No deposition of spoil on the dam is permitted. Spoil should be placed carefully to reduce risk to water quality, i.e., not in sensitive areas such as sinkholes, along streams, on steep slopes, etc.
Question:
How many ponds can a landowner clean out?

Answer:
There is no limit to the number of ponds that can be cleaned out, however, there is a $7,500 limit per participant.
Question:
If a pond leaks after it is cleaned out, can additional cost-share be used to fix the problem?

Answer:
No. Landowners should be careful to get a reputable contractor to do the work.

Question:
Can the dam be cut to drain the pond for cleanout?

Answer:
No. The dam must stay protected and intact.
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